# **Afghanistan:** Ending a Failed Military Strategy



September Eleventh Families for **Peaceful Tomorrows** 



# Afghanistan: Ending a Failed Military Strategy A Briefing Paper by September 11th Families for Peaceful Tomorrows

September 11th Families for Peaceful Tomorrows is an organization founded by family members of 9/11 victims who have joined together to transform our grief into action for peace and justice. Twice nominated for the Nobel Peace Prize, Peaceful Tomorrows opposed US military action in Afghanistan from its inception. We have sent delegations of 9/11 family members to Afghanistan to meet with Afghan civilians harmed by US military action and to educate the US public and policy makers about the true costs of war. By advocating nonviolent responses to terrorism and war, we work to break the cycles of violence that harm ordinary people in the US, Afghanistan, Iraq and around the world.

We present this primer as a resource to all those concerned about the situation in Afghanistan. We hope this can be a starting point for discussion about creating an improved US strategy in Afghanistan.

### www.peacefultomorrows.org

Contributions by: Alexandra Cooper, Jesse Laird, Kelly Campbell, Madelyn Hoffman. Special thanks to the United for Peace and Justice Afghanistan Working group for input.

#### November 2008

Cover photo: Kabul home destroyed by US bomb, killing nine civilians. Photo by Kelly Campbell

# **Table of Contents**

Introduction and Summary	3
Ten Reasons to End the Occupation of Afghanistan	5
Recommendations for a Changed US Policy	15
Afghanistan Resources	16
Notes	19



Crater from a US bomb which destroyed a village in the Shomali Plain. Photo by Kelly Campbell

# Introduction

Following the tragic events of September 11, 2001, many in the US initially supported the war in Afghanistan because they believed that it would reduce the threat of another attack on US soil, and that it would enable the US to bring to justice Osama bin Laden and others responsible for the attacks. Once the Taliban fell, the war was touted as a success. However, while public attention shifted to the war in Iraq, the conflict in Afghanistan entered a new phase of violence and decay.

Concerns about the increased violence and lack of stability in Afghanistan have led many – including President-elect Obama – to call for an increased presence of US and NATO forces in Afghanistan. However, the idea that more US troops are the answer to Afghanistan's woes is misguided. Rather than a military escalation, what is needed is a shift away from militarism, toward diplomacy, aid and reconstruction. Today, as calls grow louder for the US military to send more troops to Afghanistan, it is up to the US peace movement to address the realities and counter the misconceptions surrounding the war and occupation. We must educate our own communities about the true consequences of US foreign policy in Afghanistan, connect with Afghan peacemakers and grassroots movements that are calling for alternatives to military action, and devise strategies for joining together to build a lasting peace.

This primer outlines ten reasons the US should end the occupation in Afghanistan. We call instead for a drastically revamped US policy focused on diplomacy, negotiation, aid, reconstruction and international cooperation. We hope that this information will help those of us in the US who care about Afghanistan to unite to call for a new strategy in Afghanistan.

# Summary

# Ten Reasons to End the Occupation of Afghanistan

- 1. US and NATO occupation creates civilian casualties, angering Afghans.
- 2. Military occupation has hampered humanitarian aid and reconstruction efforts.
- 3. Afghan women continue to face violence and oppression under the occupation.
- 4. US policy has empowered warlords, drug lords and the Taliban.
- 5. The occupation contributes to violence and destabilization for ordinary Afghans, including refugees.
- 6. NATO allies and military leaders are questioning the occupation.
- 7. US troop casualties in Afghanistan are on the rise.
- 8. Afghans are calling for a negotiated end to the war.
- 9. Military escalation will only increase the violence, and potentially lead to a wider war involving nuclear-armed Pakistan.
- 10. Military occupation of Afghanistan does not curb terrorism.

## **Recommendations for a Changed US Policy**

- 1. Set a swift timetable for the withdrawal of US and NATO military forces, to be substituted by UN forces for short-term security.
- 2. Immediately cease air strikes on targets in Afghanistan and Pakistan.
- 3. Support negotiations between all parties involved in the conflict, including Afghan women leaders.
- 4. Reform humanitarian aid and reconstruction funding efforts to prioritize Afghan organizations over foreign contractors. Ensure that funded projects address the needs and requests of Afghans and are not simply pet projects of foreign donors.
- 5. Invest in long-term aid that increases self-reliance such as sustainable agriculture efforts.
- 6. Immediately discontinue the use of Provincial Reconstruction Teams, which are costly, inefficient, and have militarized the aid process.
- 7. Standardize, increase, and publicly document compensation to Afghan families and communities affected by US military actions.
- 8. Sign the treaty to ban cluster bombs, pay for cluster bomb and landmine clean up in Afghanistan, and pledge never to use these weapons again.

# Ten Reasons to End the Occupation of Afghanistan

# US And NATO Occupation Creates Civilian Casualties, Angering Afghans

Due to heightened insurgent attacks and foreign air strikes in Afghanistan, civilian casualties increased 40 percent in the first nine months of 2008 from

last year. Of the 1,445 recorded civilian deaths so far this year, 55 percent were caused by the Taliban and other insurgent groups and 40 percent are credited to US, NATO and Afghan forces.<sup>1</sup> In August 2008, the Agency Coordinating Body for Afghan Relief (ACBAR), reported that an estimated 260 civilians were killed in July alone, a higher number than any other month in the last six years. The number of air strikes by international military forces was up 40 percent over last year since the beginning of 2008. By September 2007, there were more than two times as many air strikes in Afghanistan as in Iraq.<sup>2</sup>

Shootings, ambushes, kidnappings, suicide attacks and roadside bombings are now more common than ever. In 2006, there were 123 such attacks and, in 2007, that number rose more than 25 percent, to 160 attacks.<sup>3</sup> Security in Afghanistan has gotten worse. In 2005, there were an estimated 1,000 violent deaths and injuries. In 2006, that number surged to 4,000. The United Nations has reported that 2007 was the worst on record: casualties in Afghanistan soared above 8,000, with at least 1,500 innocent men, women and children killed in acts of violence.<sup>4</sup>

Although no comprehensive figures exist, incidents of NATO and US air strikes killing innocent civilians in Afghanistan have been documented every year since the invasion. According to University of New Hampshire Economics Professor Marc W. Herold's *Dossier on Civilian Victims of United States' Aerial Bombing*, as many as 3,600 civilians were killed as a result of US bombing from 2001 to June 2003.<sup>5</sup> Herold's latest research, released in October 2008, on the seventh anniversary of the first US bombing attacks on Afghanistan, shows that since 2005, approximately 3,200 Afghan civilians have been killed by US/NATO attacks.<sup>6</sup>

Attacks on civilians have caused controversy for the US military. In July 2008, 47 members of a wedding party – 38 of whom were women and children – were killed by an air strike in Nangarhar Province.<sup>7</sup> Controversy surrounded another US/NATO attack on the village of Azizabad on August 22, 2008. Originally, the military announced six civilian deaths. It soon became clear that this was an outrageous underestimate, and the Afghan government called for a reinvestigation. The US Central Command reported in October that the death toll was in fact higher than originally reported. It now appears that 35 civilians

were killed in the attack, twelve of whom were children. Despite these findings, US military officials maintained that the site in Azizabad was a "legitimate target" and that the attack was a "valid military action."<sup>8</sup>

AfghanPresidentHamid Karzaiand othergovernment officials haverepeatedlyexpressed

anger over attacks on civilians. Responding to incidents of civilian casualties, Karzai said, "Civilian deaths and arbitrary decisions to search people's houses have reached an unacceptable level."<sup>9</sup> Mere hours after Barack Obama was elected President, Karzai called on him to make it a top priority of the new administration to stop the killing of Afghan civilians.<sup>10</sup> Students, tribal elders and grassroots groups have organized demonstrations in different parts of the country in response to civilian casualties, but US media rarely covers these acts of protest.<sup>11</sup>

By September 2007, there were more than two times as many air strikes in Afghanistan as in Iraq

# Military Occupation Has Hampered Humanitarian Aid And Reconstruction Efforts

# The International Community Promises Aid, but Fails to Deliver

The US military spends close to \$100 million a day in Afghanistan, while the average amount of all donors' aid per day is only \$7 million.<sup>12</sup> In the first two years after the invasion, aid amounted to only \$57 per citizen.<sup>13</sup> International aid represents 90 percent of all public expenditure in Afghanistan. As such, aid is a critical factor in the daily lives of Afghans and in the ongoing reconstruction of the country. As of March 2008, there was a \$10 billion shortfall in aid that had been pledged, but not delivered. The US has disbursed only half of its pledged \$10.4 billion in aid. The Asian Development Bank and India have disbursed one third of their pledged assistance. Germany has delivered less than two thirds of its commitment. Saudi Arabia, Spain, Turkey, China and the World Bank so far have delivered less than 40 percent of their aid pledges for the period 2002-2011.<sup>14</sup>

The US military spends close to \$100 million per day in Afghanistan, while the average amount of all donors' aid per day is only \$7 million

The aid that does make it into the country is provided in ways that are often ineffective and misleading. The largest donor organization in Afghanistan, the US Agency for International Development (USAID), allocates close to half of its funds to five US contractors: KBR, the Louis Berger Group, Chemonics International. Bearing Point and DynCorp International. Corporations like these

have gained a reputation for extraordinary waste: for example, they employ expatriate consultants, who earn \$200,000-\$500,000 per year. Oxfam reported in November 2007 that 40 percent of aid dollars flow immediately out of Afghanistan in corporate fees and profits. What remains is distributed disproportionately in the form of highly visible short-term projects that do little to create sustainable, long-term gains.<sup>15</sup> In addition, aid money flooded the market early on in the invasion, creating inflation in Afghanistan that increased real estate and food prices.<sup>16</sup>

According to a report issued by CorpWatch, the highly touted road from Kabul to Kandahar, a "symbol" of US humanitarianism cost slightly more than \$256 million – approximately \$1 million per mile. Construction work was done hurriedly so the road would be completed just prior to the 2004 presidential elections in the United States. According to critics, the road was built from materials not likely to last through 120 degree summers and bitter winters. However, maintenance is not the responsibility of the Berger Group, the private company that built the road, but the responsibility of the Afghan government. In addition, the road was built primarily to accommodate military movement from Kabul to Kandahar, and to make it easier to operate a much-coveted oil pipeline owned by the West, not to improve Afghanistan's economy.<sup>17</sup> In a recent trip to Afghanistan, journalist Nir Rosen described this highway - which runs through an area now under Taliban control - as littered with wreckage of coalition vehicles and "pocked by immense craters, most of them caused by roadside bombs."18

### Aid Workers Are Under Attack

Further hindering aid to Afghans is the increase in violence affecting non-governmental organizations (NGOs) across the country. Twenty-nine aid workers have been killed in 2008 as of mid-October.<sup>19</sup> From January through September 2008, more than 146 security incidents were reported in which 28 aid workers were killed and 72 abducted. According to a quarterly report by the Afghanistan NGO's Safety Office (ANSO), attacks on aid workers went up 400 percent since January 2005. Attacks against aid workers have occurred in 29 of Afghanistan's 34 provinces. This insecurity has led many NGOs to scale down their presence in difficult areas.<sup>20</sup>

Médecins Sans Frontières (Doctors Without Borders), an organization that had been in Afghanistan since 1980, withdrew in 2004 after five of their workers were killed, stating, "Humanitarian assistance is only possible when armed actors respect the safety of humanitarian workers." They went on to denounce the US "military's attempt to usurp humanitarian aid."<sup>21</sup>

Several different groups are attacking NGO workers. More than 60 percent of attacks have been by the Taliban and by followers of warlord Gulbuddin Hekmatyar; another 33 percent of attacks were by armed criminal groups. Because of the growth in violence against aid workers, the UN reports that up to 50 percent of the country is inaccessible to UN aid activities.<sup>22</sup>

#### Humanitarian Aid Has Been Militarized

US and NATO strategy in Afghanistan has blurred the line between combat operations and humanitarian aid. The most bizarre and confusing example of this was in 2001, when US aircraft dropped thousands of food rations in bright yellow packages that were nearly identical to unexploded US cluster bombs.<sup>23</sup>

Making the problem worse, in 2004 the US and NATO created "provincial reconstruction teams"

(PRTs) to serve with combat troops in a fusion of military, intelligence and aid functions. PRTs work in areas previously served by non-militarized aid teams – doing far less work at a higher cost. Aid workers are now the most vocal critics of PRTs: InterAction, a coalition of 159 humanitarian organizations said they do not believe "PRTs should be engaged in reconstruction activities" at all. Most alarming is the PRT practice of bribing Afghans with humanitarian aid to gain information. This creates incentive for hungry people to "create information," turning US forces against family enemies.<sup>24</sup>

PRTs not only take advantage of the population – trading aid for information – but their projects are wasteful. A typical PRT may build several schools, worth \$10,000 each, and spend an additional \$10 million a year on personnel and support. According to Refugees International, "aid agencies that are experienced and dedicated to small reconstruction projects are far more cost effective.<sup>25</sup>

# Afghan Women Continue To Face Violence And Oppression Under The Occupation

#### Women in Afghanistan Have Not Been Granted Full Rights as Citizens and Continue to Face Violence and Oppression.

The crimes against women committed by the Taliban are among the worst on record, and the Bush Administration justified the invasion of Afghanistan in part as a feminist mission to relieve their suffering. In November 2001, Laura Bush delivered the President's weekly radio address, decrying the "poverty, poor health, and illiteracy that the terrorists and the Taliban have imposed on women in Afghanistan."<sup>26</sup> Yet, seven years later, conditions for women and children have not significantly improved.

Since the US invaded Afghanistan and ousted the Taliban from power, the new government has initiated significant – even revolutionary – reforms for women. Many of these reforms, however, have yet to be realized. In 2003, the Afghan government signed the Convention on the Elimination of All forms of Discrimination Against Women, yet widespread inequality continues, especially regarding access to public health resources and protection from spousal abuse.<sup>27</sup> The new Afghan Constitution recognizes men and women as equal citizens under the law – yet women have no redress for domestic violence or rape.<sup>28</sup>

In August 2008, President Karzai pardoned three men associated with a warlord who pled guilty to the public and brutal gang rape of a woman in the northern province of Samangan.<sup>29</sup> There are also no protections for people who speak out on behalf of women in Afghan society. Recently, a twenty-three year old Afghan journalism student, Sayed Perves Kambaksh was sentenced to death by a local Islamic court for distributing a critique of those who misrepresent the Koran to justify the oppression of women.<sup>30</sup> In October 2008, his sentence was commuted to 20 years.<sup>31</sup>

The inability of the Karzai administration to stand up to tribal leaders and thus implement one law for all its citizens has resulted in the continuation of a system of tribal justice that uses women as compensation to settle disputes within the tribe. Particularly in cases involving crimes such as murder, the murderer's family may give one or two women to the family of the victim as a form of payment. If a crime is committed against a woman, compensation often goes to her father, husband, or brother.<sup>32</sup>

The international relief and activist organization, UK-based WOMANKIND Worldwide, reported in 2008 that Afghanistan is still one of the most dangerous

Afghanistan is the only country in the world where the suicide rate for women is higher than for men places to be a woman.<sup>33</sup> They cite the fact that Afghanistan is the only country in the world where the suicide rate for women is higher than for men.<sup>34</sup> In the province of Herat, cases of selfimmolation have become increasingly common. The high incidence of this practice is unique to the post-Taliban era.

Hundreds of Afghan women have burned themselves alive to avoid forced marriages and in protest of the oppression they face on a daily basis.<sup>35</sup> As of August 2008, 47 cases of self-immolation had been reported to one burn clinic in Herat; 42 had resulted in the death of the woman.<sup>36</sup>

Sixty percent of marriages are still forced, sometimes involving girls as young as six and seven years old. Human trafficking and forced prostitution continue to provide income to destitute families. Laws relevant to women's rights and security are only sporadically enforced, as confirmed by the UN's Office of the High Commissioner on Human Rights (OHCHR) in its 2008 –2009 assessment.<sup>37</sup> These harsh realities prompted Amnesty International to issue a statement, saying, "The failure of state institutions to protect women's rights, to ensure that abusers are brought to justice and provide redress points to official apathy toward, and at times blatant sanctioning of violence against women."<sup>38</sup>

NGOs that target women's issues have attempted to provide a forum for women to discuss their concerns and a vehicle for educating the public about preventing violence against women. One such group, the Afghan Women's Network, is comprised of 72 organizations dedicated to advocating for women's rights and against gender-based violence.<sup>39</sup>

#### Afghan Girls Are Still Not Attending School in Proportion to their Numbers in the Population

Efforts to provide education to Afghan girls denied schooling under the Taliban have been fraught with difficulty. 65 percent of girls are still outside the education system; a number that seems to be increasing.<sup>40</sup>

Afghans 4 Tomorrow, an international nonprofit organization that has built several schools since the fall of the Taliban – some specifically for young girls attending school for the first time – reports multiple acts of violence against at least one of their schools. An unexploded landmine was found in one classroom and another classroom was set ablaze. Teachers at the school have been followed and threatened. Government security at this school is non-existent.<sup>41</sup>

In some areas, education campaigns aimed at women have been successful. However, in the southern and eastern provinces of the country, the Taliban and other conservative forces continue to gain power and subsequently, violence against women has escalated. Schools have been burned down, female teachers have been killed, and the parents of thousands of children have been forced to keep their children from attending school.<sup>42</sup>

# US Policy Has Empowered Warlords, Drug Lords, And The Taliban

### Warlords Have Gained Power with Funding and Weaponry from the International Community

Following the Soviet invasion of Afghanistan in 1978, the US embarked on a covert military campaign (Operation Cyclone) to supply various warlords and resistance groups with weapons and training.<sup>43</sup> Collectively, these resistance fighters became known as the mujahideen, which translates as "freedom fighters" or "strugglers." Funds and weapons were supplied by the US, Saudi Arabia, Egypt, China and Israel. They were channeled through Pakistan's Inter-Services Intelligence (ISI) and distributed disproportionately to warlords. These warlords continued fighting between themselves after the withdrawal of Soviet forces in 1989 in a sequence of brutal sieges in and around Kabul.<sup>44</sup>

Some view this history as a key part of the backdrop for the events of 9/11, since both the United States and the mujahideen believed that they were responsible for defeating the former Soviet Union and ending the Cold War. As Mahmood Mamdani writes in *Good Muslim*, *Bad Muslim: America, the Cold War and the Roots of Terror*, "The result of an alliance gone sour, 9/11 needs to be understood first and foremost as the unfinished business of the Cold War.<sup>45</sup>

# Warlords Now Hold Appointed Positions in the Afghan Parliament

Where are these cold war era warlords today? Gulbuddin Hekmatyar, who butchered thousands of Afghans in the power struggles of 1990s, is wanted by the US for trying to overthrow the Karzai government. He remains at large.<sup>46</sup>

Another warlord, Mohammad Mohaqiq, who has been accused of nailing prisoners to walls, is now an elected member of the Afghan Parliament. In fact, many of the sitting members of the Afghan Parliament are known warlords: Human Rights Watch estimates that 60 percent of members of parliament are either themselves or have ties to warlords.<sup>47</sup> The Afghanistan Justice Project (AJP) issued a report in 2005 accusing a number of senior Karzai Administration officials of war crimes. People that were named by the AJP include Vice President Karim Khalili; Mohammad Qasim Fahim (former defense minister); General Rashid Dostum (former senior advisor to President Karzai); General Hamayoun Fauzi (holding a senior post in the defense ministry); and the notorious Haji Sher Alam (now Governor of Ghazni province).<sup>48</sup> Following the 2005 parliamentary elections, Sam Zarifi of Human Rights Watch warned, "There is widespread cynicism about this parliament. How can people trust a government which allows warlords and notorious human rights abusers into power?"<sup>49</sup> In 2007, the Afghan Parliament granted general amnesty for war crimes

committed in the previous 25 years, thus protecting all sitting members and their allies from prosecution.<sup>50</sup>

Parliament members who speak out against the warlords and corruption are often silenced. For example, Malalai Joya, a young woman elected to the Afghan Parliament representing Sixty percent of Afghanistan's Parliament are either themselves or have ties to warlords

Farah province, was suspended from Parliament for three years for denouncing the warlords in power. She continues to speak out against warlords and in favor of democracy, in spite of at least four assassination attempts.<sup>50</sup>

### The Opium Connection Continues to Impede Efforts to Promote Peace, Human Rights and Development in Afghanistan

Afghanistan is the world's largest producer of opium. Cultivation of opium poppies reached unprecedented levels in 2004, 2006, and 2007. Production increased nearly 60 percent between 2005 and 2006. Weather conditions in 2007 led to another increase of 34 percent from the year before. Opium totals reached 8,200 tons, and 93 percent of the global opiates came from poppies grown in Afghanistan. This record crop of poppies accounted for approximately 50 percent of the Gross Domestic Product of Afghanistan in 2007.<sup>52</sup>

Thomas Schweich, a senior counter-narcotics official in Afghanistan from 2006-2008, described difficulties his department had, including competition with military leaders who felt that Drug Enforcement Administration (DEA) activity was an obstacle to their operations. Attacks on aid workers responsible for instituting agricultural programs that would give farmers crop alternatives to poppies were common. Corruption of the justice system, and of police and higher officials who were "deeply involved with the narcotics trade" produced a lack of cohesive strategy on the US side for dealing with the opium problem.<sup>53</sup>

Most of the poppy fields are owned and controlled by warlords. This is one compelling reason why the warlords have been awarded so much power in the new government and why poppy cultivation and narcotics trade has continued to grow.<sup>54</sup>

In the first half of 2008, opium harvest dropped 19 percent, bringing it below 2007 and 2006 levels. The UN credits the decrease in production to "good local leadership assisted by bad weather."<sup>55</sup> However, the country maintains its status as the world's largest producer of opium. Antonio Maria Costa, executive director of the United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, notes that opium production continues to thrive in areas where insurgent forces have control. He encourages NATO, the US, and the Afghan military to take measures to help curb the drug trade while providing assistance to farmers.<sup>56</sup>

#### The Taliban Have Regained Power

Nir Rosen, reporting for Rolling Stone in Afghanistan, explains that Defense Secretary Rumsfeld made a mistake in declaring victory after only 18 months of military presence in the country. The US then focused all of its attention in Iraq, allowing insurgent groups - particularly the Taliban - to regain power in many areas. Afghan militias took US funding while extorting bribes and seizing lands instead of hunting down Taliban leaders, who had gone into hiding in Pakistan. Al Qaeda and other Islamic extremist groups poured money into Afghanistan and the Taliban received significant funding from the Pakistani government. According to Rosen, the Taliban are "now among the best-armed and most experienced insurgents in the world, linked to the global movement of jihadists that stretches from Pakistan and Iraq to Chechnya and the Philippines." 57

The Taliban have gained control over most southern provinces of Afghanistan, and are encroaching on the capital of Kabul in an effort to take back the government from the US backed regime. Karzai himself recently admitted, "our roads are not safe, you can't go to Kandahar, to Herat. You can't take the road from Kabul to Paktia." Taliban insurgents and others have frequently attacked travelers on these roads, sometimes kidnapping or killing them.<sup>58</sup>

# The Occupation Contributes To Violence And Destabilization For Ordinary Afghans, Including Refugees

# The Afghan People's Needs are Vast and Critical at this Moment

Afghanistan is rated the fourth poorest country in the world today. According to the UN Development Programme (UNDP), the country has a poverty rate of 42 percent, and an additional 20 percent of the population is just above the poverty line. The country is suffering not only from the effects of war, but also from the volatility of the world economy, which has caused food prices to rise significantly. 70 percent of Afghans face food insecurity, 20 percent of rural households are chronically food insecure and 18 percent face seasonal food shortages.<sup>59</sup> Due to drought, 90 percent of rain-fed agriculture has failed, leaving Afghanistan with a food deficit of two million tons. This will affect Afghans in the last months of 2008 and in to early 2009.<sup>60</sup>

A recent opinion poll funded by the US shows that the number of Afghans who believe that things in their country are going in the right direction has decreased by 4 percent in the last year, while those who believe the country is going in the wrong direction increased by 8 percent. Afghans who believe their family is more prosperous now than under the Taliban decreased by 15 percent; Afghans who believe they are less prosperous increased by 10 percent.<sup>61</sup>

#### US Cluster Bombs Pose an Additional Threat to Civilians in a Country Littered with Landmines

Three decades of war and occupation in Afghanistan have made the country one of the most heavily landmined in the world; between 500,000 and 1 million landmines remain unexploded. Afghanistan

has the highest per capita number of amputees, the vast majority were effected by unexploded ordinance.<sup>62</sup>

The US use of cluster bombs has worsened the situation. Each cluster bomb contains 202 "bomblets," 5-30 percent of which do not detonate on impact and remain in the area as unexploded ordinance, creating a constant threat to local populations.

Human Rights Watch reports that from 2001-2002, the US dropped 1,228 cluster bombs containing 284,956 bomblets on Afghanistan.<sup>63</sup> In 2008, an average of two people per day have been killed or disabled by unexploded mines and munitions.<sup>64</sup>

The US has not participated in international efforts to ban cluster bombs. 101 of the world's governments recently signed a treaty to ban cluster munitions; the US is not among them.<sup>65</sup> In May 2008, 110 countries participated in a conference to ban cluster bombs. The US did not participate. This added to a sad legacy of apparent lack of concern for the death and injury of innocent civilians that started in 1997 when the US refused to sign a treaty to ban landmines.<sup>68</sup>

### Afghan Refugees are Still Not Able to Return Home and are Not Getting Adequate Resources

Confronted by ongoing violence and a lack of economic opportunities, Afghans are fleeing their homes for the relative safety of refugee camps, both inside and outside the country. In 2006, there were nearly one million internally displaced persons in Afghanistan, most living in camps and remote areas.<sup>67</sup> Since 2001, more than five million refugees have returned to Afghanistan, including 276,700 in 2008.<sup>68</sup> However, more than three million people still live outside of the

country – most in Iran and Pakistan.<sup>69</sup> Afghans are the second-largest refugee population in the world.<sup>70</sup>

Resources promised by the Afghan government have been slow to get to refugees or haven't reached them at all. Land plots for returning refugees granted by the Ministry of Refugees and Returnees (MoRR) are located in desert communities that lack

access to markets, schools, hospitals, transportation and electricity. Dozens of families that accepted plots from MoRR have left after a short time, frustrated by the lack of resources.<sup>71</sup>

# NATO Allies Are Expressing Doubts About The Occupation

US allies are coming under increasing fire. Since 2001, 379 non-US NATO troops have lost their lives in Afghanistan. 105 of these deaths occurred in the first ten months of 2008.<sup>72</sup> Citing increasing costs, deteriorating security conditions and public outrage, NATO allies have threatened to reduce their role in Afghanistan in the near future.<sup>73</sup>

# Afghans are the second largest refugee population in the world

The UK has 8,000 soldiers in Afghanistan – mostly in the southern province of Helmand. British troop casualties have been the second highest after the US, with a loss of 121 soldiers. UK officials have stated that they do not plan to send more troops to Afghanistan and are pulling their remaining forces out of Iraq.<sup>74</sup> A

68 percent of Britons believe that British troops should be pulled out of Afghanistan in the next year recent poll shows that 68 percent of Britons believe that British troops should be pulled out of Afghanistan in the next year.<sup>75</sup>

In early 2008, Germany refused to send additional troops to violent Taliban strongholds in the southern provinces.<sup>76</sup> Six months later, the German government announced

that it would increase its troop level in Afghanistan by almost one-third to 4,500 troops but would keep all of them out of the southern regions of the country.<sup>77</sup> However, the debate in Germany continues, and even after Barack Obama's July 2008 visit during which he pressed the Germans to increase troop levels in Afghanistan, opinion polls indicate that as many as 70 percent of Germans oppose German involvement in the war in Afghanistan.<sup>78</sup>

Canadian Foreign Minister Lawrence Cannon has made clear that Canada is sticking to its plan to pull out its military forces from Afghanistan in 2011. Canada has approximately 2,500 soldiers in Afghanistan, mostly in the southern province of Kandahar, and has lost 97 members of its military since Canadian deployment began in 2002.<sup>79</sup>

After the August 2008 death of 10 French soldiers in Afghanistan, French opposition party leaders called for rethinking France's mission in Afghanistan.<sup>80</sup> Polls indicate that the French are increasingly opposed to the military mission in Afghanistan.<sup>81</sup>

Peace movements in Canada, the UK, Germany, France and other countries with NATO forces in Afghanistan are raising serious questions and pressuring their countries to withdraw military forces from Afghanistan.<sup>82</sup> European peace groups are planning a Europe-wide demonstration in April 2009 that will include a call for NATO to get out of Afghanistan.<sup>83</sup>

## **US Troop Casualties In Afghanistan Are On The Rise**

#### Numbers of US and NATO Forces Killed in Afghanistan on Are Increasing

More US soldiers die in Afghanistan each year the occupation continues. The military reports that more than 600 US troops have been killed in Operation Enduring Freedom, and more than 1,200 have been seriously wounded, impacting communities throughout the US. The number of US casualties in Afghanistan nearly equaled those in Iraq since May 2008 and exceeded numbers in Iraq in September and October.<sup>84</sup> The number of US contractors killed in Afghanistan is unknown. Other NATO deaths are on the rise as well, making the total troop casualties over 1,000 since 2001.<sup>85</sup>

# The Military is Being Stretched Beyond its Means

Many servicemen and women are forced to serve multiple tours in Iraq and Afghanistan due to limited enlistment. The RAND Corporation released a study in April 2008 asserting that 20 percent of military service members returning from Iraq and Afghanistan have symptoms of post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) or major depression. They also discovered that 19 percent of returning service members had a possible traumatic brain injury while deployed. The study predicts that PTSD and depression alone will cost the US \$6.2 billion in direct medical care costs as well as lost productivity and suicide.<sup>86</sup>

Even top officials admit that it is becoming

more difficult to expand troop presence in Iraq and Afghanistan. Secretary of Defense Robert Gates admitted to Congress that the Pentagon would not be able to provide 10,000 more troops in Afghanistan until

next spring at the earliest.<sup>87</sup> Despite Gates's assessment, US military commanders are asking for 20,000 more troops in Afghanistan in addition to the 4,000 scheduled to arrive in January.<sup>88</sup>

# Afghans Are Calling For A Negotiated End To The War

In recent months, several governments have begun coordinating talks with factions of the Taliban. Just before the US presidential election, Pakistani

and Afghan leaders held a two-day jirga, or council of tribal leaders. At the end of the meeting, they issued a decision to hold talks with resistance groups,

including the Taliban.<sup>89</sup> The Saudi government also hosted a meeting between Afghan government officials and the Taliban.<sup>90</sup>

These kind of talks can be seen as encouraging developments, since negotiations are a necessary component to ending war. Many Afghan NGOs are calling for negotiations. "People are growing tired of the fighting," says Bakhtar Aminzai of the National Peace Jirga of Afghanistan, an association of

students, professors, lawyers, clerics, and others. "We need to pressure the Afghan government and the international community to find a solution without using guns."<sup>91</sup>

The *Christian Science Monitor* reports that the majority of Afghans favor some sort of negotiated settlement, however, many peace activists are critical of the Saudi talks because they only included members of the Afghan government and former Taliban officials. "We want reconciliation with the Taliban through a loya jirga," or grand assembly of Afghans, says Fatana Gilani,

head of the prominent NGO AfghanistanWomen'sCouncil(AWC). "We don't want interference from foreign countries or negotiations behind closed doors." Gilani explains that Afghans are against Western policy. "They should bury their guns in a grave and focus on diplomacy and economic development."<sup>92</sup>

Some Afghan women leaders, however, have cautioned about the danger of compromising with the Taliban on women's rights. According

to the BBC, the Afghan Minister for Women's Affairs, Hasan Bano Ghazanfar, said that women were against "any political compromises" that did not guarantee their constitutional and human rights.<sup>93</sup>

# Military Escalation Will Only Increase The Violence, And Potentially Lead To A Wider War Involving Nuclear-Armed Pakistan

As of November 2008, there were approximately 50,700 NATO troops in Afghanistan.<sup>94</sup> This includes 4,500 from Germany, 2,500 each from Canada, Italy and France, 1,700 from the Netherlands, and 1,000 from both Australia and Poland.<sup>95</sup> The US has approximately 31,000 troops in the country, 20,000 under NATO control and some 11,000-12,000 troops operating outside NATO's command.<sup>96</sup>

interference from foreign countries or negotiations behind closed doors"

"We don't want

General David McKiernan, the top US commander in Afghanistan, has asked for 20,000 additional troops in 2009. The Bush administration is expected to endorse this request. The decision will ultimately rest with President-elect Obama, who has spoken publicly about the need to "heed the call" from McKiernan and has said he will send 7,000-12,000 more troops to Afghanistan when he takes office.<sup>97</sup>

#### Journalists, Military and Government Officials Agree, An Increased Military Presence in Afghanistan Will Not Curb Violence

Each year since 2001, every year the US has put more troops into Afghanistan and each year, the violence has gotten worse, resulting in more troop and civilian casualties.<sup>98</sup>

Journalist Nir Rosen spoke with a number of officials in Afghanistan who explain that an Iraq-style surge would continue the destruction of the country. "It is too late," he says, for Bush's surge or for Obama's plan for more troops. "More soldiers on the ground will only lead to more contact with the enemy, and more air support for troops will only lead to more civilian casualties that will alienate even more Afghans."<sup>99</sup>

Some political leaders are going against the mainstream assumption that more troops are the answer. For example, Dr. Zbigniew Brzezinski, foreign policy advisor under President Carter said that he doubts that the answer to what ails Afghanistan is more troops. Speaking to the Huffington Post in July, he said, "I think we're literally running the risk of unintentionally doing what the Russians did. And that, if it happens, would be a tragedy."<sup>100</sup>

"My sense is that we're not going to troop-surge our way out of Afghanistan," said Stephen Biddle, a former Army War College professor and now a senior fellow on defense policy at the Council on Foreign Relations in Washington, D.C. "The problem is that the troop ratio needs are too much. Conventional wisdom says that there are not enough feasible reinforcements that can be sent to Afghanistan, even if you draw down fully from Iraq."<sup>101</sup>

US military leaders also admit that the war has not been going well.<sup>102</sup> Admiral Mike Mullen, chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, deviated from his prepared statement when testifying before the House Armed Services Committee in September, saying "I am not convinced we are winning it in Afghanistan."<sup>103</sup> General McKiernan has requested more troops in Afghanistan, and maintains that his forces were "not losing" against the insurgency, but admitted, "I will be the first to tell you that additional military forces themselves will not guarantee victory for the Afghan people."<sup>104</sup>

Abdullah Anas, who has been working with the Karzai government to attempt to draw the Taliban away from Al Qaeda and to bring peace to Afghanistan, told the *New York Times* that "the problem is not going to be solved by war." Neither NATO nor the insurgents could win the war outright, he said, and he predicted that fighting could continue for 10 more years at the cost of some 100,000 casualties.<sup>105</sup>

# Expansion of Military Presence Could Lead to Conflict with Pakistan

After 9/11, Pakistan and the US entered an "uneasy alliance," as described by the Associated Press.<sup>106</sup> Recently, however, the US has stepped up missile strikes in Pakistan, against Pakistani authority and in defiance of international law.<sup>107</sup> The escalation in attacks has heightened tension between the US and Pakistan. Just before the US election, Pakistani Prime Minister Gilani warned the incoming president to halt missile strikes in the country or risk further anti-American and anti-West sentiments.<sup>108</sup> While Vice President-elect Joe Biden is

popular in Pakistan because he has advocated for \$15 million in nonmilitary aid for the country, threats Obama made during his campaign to attack terrorist camps within Pakistan have

"We're not going to troop-surge our way out of Afghanistan"

created unease.<sup>109</sup> Since the election, Gilani has stated that Pakistan will not allow US ground or air strikes inside its territory and plans to discuss the issue with the new administration.<sup>110</sup>

In November, the *New York Times* reported that since 2004, the US military has been able to launch attacks against Al Qaeda under a secret order in more than a dozen countries outside the "conflict zones" of Iraq and Afghanistan.<sup>111</sup>

# Military Occupation Of Afghanistan Does Not Curb Terrorism

### Military Action is Not the Way to Counter Al Qaeda

The US response to 9/11 was to use the military to overthrow the Taliban government in Afghanistan as a means to defeat the Al Qaeda terrorist organization that operated from Afghanistan. This was the beginning of what was to be characterized as the "war on terror." However, a recent study by the RAND Corporation points out that historically, military force rarely works to defeat terrorist organizations. The study asserts that in a number of situations dating back to 1968, military force has created civilian casualties that can turn the local population against the government. The study concludes that US strategy in Afghanistan has not been successful in undermining Al Qaeda's capabilities, which have only grown stronger since 9/11.<sup>112</sup>

The authors of the study recommend ending the use of the phrase "war on terror" to frame the conflict, treating terrorists as criminals rather than warriors, and understanding that war is not a solution for terrorism:

Calling the efforts a war on terrorism raises public expectations – both in the United States and

elsewhere – that there is a battlefield solution. It also tends to legitimize the terrorists' view that they are conducting a jihad (holy war) against the United States and elevates them to a status of holy warriors. Terrorists should be perceived as criminals, not holy warriors.<sup>113</sup>

### Al Qaeda has Regained Power and Influence Around the World

In July 2007, it was reported that Al Qaeda had reorganized and had grown to its pre-9/11 size. This growth was credited to anti-American sentiment produced by the Iraq war, as well Pakistan's failed attempts to control tribal areas on the Afghan boarder.<sup>114</sup> Al Qaeda's organizational influence has grown and spread; it was estimated that 22,000 people were killed by terrorists in 2007, an eight percent increase from 2006.<sup>115</sup> The concept of jihad has allowed Al Qaeda to recruit from Turkey, Central Asia, Chechnya, the Middle East, and across the Muslim world.<sup>116</sup>

The fundamental failure of the military approach in Afghanistan should cause us to formulate new strategies to defeat terrorism that do not rely on ineffective military means.

# **Conclusions and Recommendations for a Changed US Policy in Afghanistan**

The events of the past seven years show that the more US and NATO troops that deploy to Afghanistan, the greater the violence against Afghan civilians and troops, and the greater the recruitment levels for insurgent fighters. Why would adding more troops now change that dynamic? Why would we risk one more soldier's life or conduct one more air strike with the potential to kill Afghan children in the pursuit of a policy that has failed? What we need is an honest assessment of how the international community, and the US in particular, can play a positive role in assisting Afghans to counter violence and rebuild their country.

### The US Government Should Assess How It Is Spending US Taxpayer Dollars and the Message It Sends with Its Choices

A portion of the \$100 million a day the US currently spends on military operations in Afghanistan could be better spent on addressing the pressing needs of the Afghan people. If delivered effectively, this humanitarian aid could quiet the skeptics in Afghanistan, who have seen foreigners as trying to gain control of the country for their own ends for decades.

As suspended Afghan parliament member Malalai Joya pointed out, "No nation can donate liberation to another nation."<sup>117</sup> It is time the US stops playing the game of "liberator" and starts learning to cooperate respectfully with other nations and peoples of the world. Beginning this new strategy in Afghanistan is the best legacy the US can leave for the lives lost on

9/11 and the most effective way to become a friend to the people of Afghanistan.

The peace community in the US must stand in solidarity with the women of Afghanistan, and all citizens and organizations working for human rights in Afghanistan, the end of the occupation, and the rebuilding of their country. Below are issues for the US peace community to consider as recommendations we should be making to the new administration.

# **Recommendations for a Changed US Policy**

- 1. Set a swift timetable for the withdrawal of US and NATO military forces, to be substituted by UN forces for short-term security.
- 2. Immediately cease air strikes on targets in Afghanistan and Pakistan.
- 3. Support negotiations between all parties involved in the conflict, including Afghan women leaders.
- 4. Reform humanitarian aid and reconstruction funding efforts to prioritize Afghan organizations over foreign contractors. Ensure that funded projects address the needs and requests of Afghans and are not simply pet projects of foreign donors.
- 5. Invest in long-term aid that increases self-reliance such as sustainable agriculture efforts.
- 6. Immediately discontinue the use of Provincial Reconstruction Teams, which are costly, inefficient, and have militarized the aid process.
- 7. Standardize, increase, and publicly document compensation to Afghan families and communities affected by US military actions.
- 8. Sign the treaty to ban cluster bombs, pay for cluster bomb and landmine clean up in Afghanistan, and pledge never to use these weapons again.

# **Afghanistan Resources**

United for Peace and Justice, a national US coalition, has formed an Afghanistan working group and added an Afghanistan resource section to its website. Go to www.unitedforpeace.org for a continually updated resource list, or to get involved.

## **Books**

#### Non-Fiction

- Afzal-Khan, Fawzia. *Shattering the Stereotypes: Muslim Women Speak Out*. Fowlerville, MI: Olive Branch Press, 2004. [no page from the publisher available] http://www.powells.com/biblio/72-97815665656591-0
- Benard, Cheryl. *Veiled Courage: Inside Afghan Women's Resistance*. New York: Random House, 2002. http://www.randomhouse.com/catalog/display.pperl/9780767913065.html

- Brodsky, Anne E. *With All Our Strength, The Revolutionary Association of the Women of Afghanistan*. New York: Routledge, 2004. http://www.routledge.com/books/With-All-Our-Strength-isbn9780415950596
- Chayes, Sarah. *The Punishment of Virtue: Inside Afghanistan After the Taliban*. New York: Penguin Press, 2006. http://us.penguingroup.com/nf/Book/BookDisplay/0,,9780143112068,00.html?The\_Punishment\_of\_Virtue\_Sarah\_Chayes
- Gulmamadova-Klaits, Gulchin and Alex Klaits. *Love and War in Afghanistan*. New York: Seven Stories Press, 2005. http://www.sevenstories.com/Book/index.cfm?GCOI=58322100426800
- Kolhatkar, Sonali and James Ingalls. *Bleeding Afghanistan: Washington, Warlords, and the Propaganda of Silence*. New York: Seven Stories Press, 2006. http://bleedingafghanistan.com/
- Mamdani, Mahmood. *Good Muslim, Bad Muslim: America, the Cold War, and the Roots of Terror*. New York: Pantheon, 2004. http://www.randomhouse.com/pantheon/catalog/display.pperl?isbn=9780375422850
- Mehta, Sunita, ed. *Women for Afghan Women: Shattering Myths and Claiming the Future*. New York: Macmillan, 2002. http://us.macmillan.com/womenforafghanwomen
- Rashid, Ahmed. *Taliban: Militant Islam, Oil and Fundamentalism in Central Asia.* New Haven: Yale University Press, 2001. http://yalepress.yale.edu/yupbooks/book.asp?isbn=9780300089028
- Rashid, Ahmed. *Jihad: The Rise of Militant Islam in Central Asia*. New Haven: Yale University Press, 2002. http://yalepress.yale.edu/yupbooks/book.asp?isbn=9780300093452
- Rashid, Ahmed. Descent into Chaos: The United States and the Failure of Nation Building in Pakistan, Afghanistan, and Central Asia. New York: Penguin, 2008. http://us.penguingroup.com/nf/Book/BookDisplay/0,,9780670019700,00.html

#### Memoirs and Travelogues

- Akbar, Said Hyder and Susan Burton. *Come Back to Afghanistan: A California Teenager's Story*. New York: Bloomsbury, 2005. http://www.bloomsburyusa.com/catalogue/details2.asp?type=9&page=6&isbn=9781582345208&cf=0
- Jones, Ann. *Kabul in Winter: Life Without Peace in Afghanistan*. New York: Macmillan, 2006. http://us.macmillan.com/kabulinwinter
- Lamb, Christina. *The Sewing Circles of Herat: a Personal Voyage Through Afghanistan*. New York: Harper Collins, 2003. http://www.harpercollins.com/books/9780060505271/The\_Sewing\_Circles\_of\_Herat/index.aspx
- Mortenson, Greg and David Oliver Relin. *Three Cups of Tea: One Man's Mission to Promote Peace ... One School at a Time*. New York: Viking, 2006. http://www.threecupsoftea.com/
- Shah, Saira. *The Storyteller's Daughter*. New York: Anchor, 2003. http://www.randomhouse.com/catalog/display.pperl?isbn=9781400031474&view=rg
- Stewart, Rory. The Places in Between, San Diego: Harcourt, 2006. http://www.rorystewartbooks.com/
- Sultan, Masuda. *My War at Home*. New York: Washington Square Press, 2006. http://www.simonsays.com/content/book.cfm?tab=1&pid=515187

#### Novels

- Hosseini, Khaled. *The Kite Runner*. New York: Riverhead, 2003. [*This book is particularly good at depicting life in Afghanistan BEFORE the Soviets, the civil war and the Taliban, a period of time most Western media completely ignores.*] http://us.penguingroup.com/nf/Book/BookDisplay/0,,9781573222457,00.html
- Hosseini, Khaled. *A Thousand Splendid Suns*. New York: Riverhead, 2007. http://us.penguingroup.com/nf/Book/BookDisplay/0,,9781594489501,00.html?A\_Thousand\_Splendid\_Suns\_Khaled\_ Hosseini
- Khadra, Yasmina. *The Swallows of Kabul*. New York: Anchor Books, 2005. [*Puts a human face on the suffering inflicted by the Taliban*] http://www.randomhouse.com/catalog/display.pperl?isbn=9781400033768
- Pazira, Nelofer. *A Bed of Red Flowers: In Search of My Afghanistan*. New York: Free Press, 2005. http://www.simonsays.com/content/book.cfm?tab=1&pid=511796
- Seierstad, Asne. *The Booksellers of Kabul*. New York: Back Bay Books, 2003. http://www.hachettebookgroup.com/books\_9780316734509.htm

## Reports

- "Afghan Portraits of Grief: The Civilian/Innocent Victims of U.S. Bombing in Afghanistan" (Global Exchange and 9/11 Families for Peaceful Tomorrows, 2002). http://www.peacefultomorrows.org/downloads/apogreport.pdf
- Fariba Nawa, "Afghanistan, Inc. A CorpWatch Investigative Report" (CorpWatch, 2006). http://www.corpwatch.org/article.php?id=13518
- Marc Herold, Ph.D. "A Dossier on Civilian Victims of United States' Aerial Bombing in Afghanistan" and "A Day-to-day Chronicle of Afghanistan's Guerrilla and Civil War, June 2003-Present." http://pubpages.unh.edu/~mwherold/

## Films

- Afghanistan: From Ground Zero to Ground Zero, directed by Jon Alpert and Masuda Sultan (2003). Information at http://www.brooklynfilmfestival.org/films/detail.asp?fid=278
- *Beyond Belief*, directed by Beth Murphy (Alive Mind Media, 2006). http://www.alivemindmedia.com/films/beyond-belief/
- *Civilian Casualties: Fragments From the War on Terror*, directed by Frances Anderson (Pomegranate Films, 2003). For information, email office@peacefultomorrows.org
- Osama, directed by Siddiq Barmak (MGM Entertainment, 2003). http://www.imdb.com/title/tt0368913/

View from a Grain of Sand, directed by Meena Nanji (Ecesis Films Inc., 2004). http://www.viewgrainofsand.com

## Organizations

## Based in Afghanistan

Afghan Women's Network, http://www.afghanwomensnetwork.org/

Afghanistan Independent Human Rights Commission, http://www.aihrc.org.af/mon\_inv.htm

Afghanistan Justice Project, http://www.afghanistanjusticeproject.org/

Agency Coordinating Body for Afghan Relief, http://www.acbar.org/

Revolutionary Association of the Women of Afghanistan (RAWA), http://www.rawa.org/index.php

## Based in US with work in Afghanistan

Afghan Women's Mission, http://www.afghanwomensmission.org/ Afghans 4 Tomorrow, http://www.afghans4tomorrow.com/ Afghans for Afghans, http://www.afghansforafghans.org/blanket.html American Friends Service Committee, http://www.afsc.org/middleeast/ht/display/ContentDetails/i/17601/pid/673 Beyond the 11th, http://www.beyondthe11th.org/ Defense Committee for Malalai Joya, http://www.malalaijoya.com/index1024.htm Human Rights Watch Afghanistan, http://www.hrw.org/en/asia/afghanistan Women for Afghan Women, http://www.womenforafghanwomen.org/ Women for Women, Afghanistan Work, http://www.womenforwomen.org/afghanistan.htm

## Peace Movements in Other NATO countries that are working on Afghanistan

Canadian Peace Alliance, Afghanistan Campaign, http://www.acp-cpa.ca/en/AfghanistanResources.htm European Social Forum, http://www.esf2008.org/

Stop the War UK, Afghanistan Briefing Paper, http://www.stopwar.org.uk/index.php?option=com\_content&task=view&id=244&I temid=194

# Notes

- 1. Jason Straziuso, "UN: 1,445 Afghan civilians killed in 2008 violence," *The Guardian*, September 16, 2008. http://www.guardian.co.uk/worldlatest/story/0,,-7802931,00.html
- Anthony H. Cordesman, "The Afghan-Pakistan War: A Status Report," (Center for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS), 2007), 37. http://www.csis.org/component/option,com\_csis\_pubs/ task,view/id,4221/
- Declan Walsh and Richard Norton Taylor, "Afghanistan mission close to failing – US," *The Guardian*, February 29, 2008. http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2008/feb/29/afghanistan. terrorism
- 4. Matthew Weaver, "Afghan death toll soars to 8,000 last year," *The Guardian*, March 11, 2008. http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2008/mar/11/afghanistan.unitednations
- Marc W. Herold Ph.D, "A Dossier on Civilian Victims of United States' Aerial Bombing of Afghanistan," 2003. http://pubpages.unh.edu/~mwherold/
- Agence France Presse, "US, NATO Attacks Killed 3,200 Afghan Civilians Since 2005: Study." October 7, 2008. http://www.commondreams.org/headline/2008/10/07
- 7. BBC News, "Afghan strike 'hit wedding party," July 6, 2008. http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/middle\_east/7492195.stm
- Julian E. Barnes, "U.S. military acknowledges higher civilian toll in Afghanistan attack." *Los Angeles Times*, October 9, 2008. http://www.latimes.com/news/printedition/asection/la-fg-afghan9-2008oct09,0,1331607.story

John F. Burns, "Afghans' Toll Shakes Generals," New York Times, October 18, 2008. http://www.nytimes.com/2008/10/19/ weekinreview/19burns.html?pagewanted=1&sq=week%20in%20 review%20afghanistan&st=cse&scp=1

- 9. BBC News, "Karzai anger over civilian deaths," May 2, 2007. http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/south\_asia/6615781.stm
- CNN, "Karzai appeals to Obama over civilian deaths," CNN. com, November 5, 2008. http://edition.cnn.com/2008/WORLD/ asiapcf/11/05/afghanistan.civilians/
- Agency France Press, "Afghans protest amid claims 76 killed in military strikes," August 23, 2008. http://www.commondreams. org/archive/2008/08/23/11113

Sher Ahmad Haidar, "Civilian deaths spark anti-coalition protest in Ghazni," *Revolutionary Afghan Women's Association*, August 4, 2008. http://www.rawa.org/temp/runews/2008/08/04/civiliandeaths-spark-anti-coalition-protest-in-ghazni.html

- Matt Waldman, "Falling Short: Aid Effectiveness in Afghanistan," ACBAR Advocacy Series, March 2008, 1. http://www.acbar.org/ ACBAR%20Publications/ACBAR%20Aid%20Effectiveness%20 (25%20Mar%2008).pdf
- Nir Rosen, "How We Lost the War We Won: A journey into Taliban-controlled Afghanistan," *Rolling Stone*, October 30, 2008. http://www.rollingstone.com/news/story/23612315/how\_we\_lost\_ the\_war\_we\_won
- 14. Waldman, "Falling Short," ACBAR Advocacy Series, 2008, 8-9.
- Jon Hemming, "Too much aid to Afghanistan wasted, Oxfam says," Reuters, November 20, 2007. http://www.alertnet.org/ thenews/newsdesk/ISL28902.htm
- 16. Rosen, "How We Lost the War We Won," Rolling Stone, 2008.
- 17. Fariba Nawa, "Afghanistan Inc.," *Corpwatch*, October 6, 2006. http://www.corpwatch.org/article.php?id=13518
- 18. Rosen, "How We Lost the War We Won," Rolling Stone, 2008.
- Duncan Campbell and Richard Norton-Taylor, "Taliban increasingly target aid workers connected with Christianity," *The Guardian*, October 20, 2008. http://www.guardian.co.uk/ world/2008/oct/20/afghanistan-internationalaidanddevelopment1

- Integrated Regional Information Networks (IRIN), "Afghanistan: Attacks force aid agencies to scale down operations," UN Office for the Coordination of Human Affairs, October 16, 2008. http:// www.irinnews.org/Report.aspx?ReportId=80935
- Medecins Sans Frontieres, "Afghanistan: MSF leaves country following staff killings and threats," MSF, December 16, 2004. http://www.msf.org/msfinternational/invoke. cfm?objectid=F446039F-4965-4FB0-9D21CF4C695F80C9&com ponent=toolkit.article&method=full html
- 22. IRIN, "Afghanistan: Attacks force aid agencies to scale down operations," 2008.
- BBC, "Radio warns Afghans over food parcels," October 28, 2001. http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/world/monitoring/media\_ reports/1624787.stm
- Daniel Lak, "Aid Agencies say it's their turn," CBC, February, 2008. http://www.cbc.ca/news/background/afghanistan/aidagencies.html

Oxfam, "Afghanistan: Development and Humanitarian Priorities," January 2008, 8-9. http://www.oxfam.org.uk/resources/policy/ conflict disasters/downloads/afghanistan priorities.pdf

- 25. Sonali Kolhatkar and James Ingalls, *Bleeding Afghanistan: Washington, Warlords, and the Propaganda of Silence* (New York: Seven Stories Press, 2006), 58.
- Laura Bush, "Radio Address," Office of the First Lady, November 17, 2001. http://www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2001/11/20011117.html
- Noah Feldman, "A New Democracy, Enshrined in Faith," New York Times, November 13, 2008. http://query.nytimes.com/gst/ fullpage.html?res=9B0CE7DD1738F930A25752C1A9659C8B63 &scp=1&sq=%22Convention%20on%20the%20Elimination%20 of%20All%20forms%20of%20Discrimination%20Against%20-
- Women%22%20afghanistan%202003&st=cse
  28. Constitution of Afghanistan, article 22, 2004. http://www.afghan-web.com/politics/current constitution.html

Amnesty International, "Afghanistan: Constitution fails women," November 26, 2003. http://www.rawa.org/ai-qanon.htm

- Kate Clark, "Afghan President pardons men convicted of bayonet gang rape," *The Independent*, August 24, 2008. http://www. independent.co.uk/news/world/asia/afghan-president-pardonedrapists-907663.html
- 30. Kim Sengupta, "Sentenced to death: Afghan who dared to read about women's rights," *The Independent*, January 31, 2008. http:// www.independent.co.uk/news/world/asia/sentenced-to-deathafghan-who-dared-to-read-about-womens-rights-775972.html
- Alastair Leithead, "Afghan man spared death sentence," BBC News, October 21, 2008. http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/south asia/7682449.stm
- 32. Multiple authors, "Afghanistan," Stop Violence Against Women, September 7, 2007. http://www.stopvaw.org/Afghanistan.html
- Ceri Hayes and Kathryn Lockett, eds. "Taking Stock Update: Afghan Women and Girls Seven Years On," WOMANKIND Worldwide, February, 2008. http://www.womankind.org.uk/ upload/Taking%20Stock%20Report%2068p.pdf
- 34. Ibid, 7.
- 35. Kolhatkar and Ingalls, Bleeding Afghanistan, 2006, 114.
- 36. Ahmad Qureshi, "Graph of self-immolation among Afghan women shows rise in Herat," *RAWA News*, August 30, 2008. http://www.rawa.org/temp/runews/2008/08/30/self-immolation-graph-shows-rise-in-herat\_0394.html
- Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), "OHCHR in Afghanistan (2008-2009)," United Nations, no date. http://www.ohchr.org/EN/Countries/AsiaRegion/Pages/ AFSummary0809.aspx
- Amnesty International, "Afghanistan: Women still under attack – a systematic failure to protect," May 30, 2005. http://archive. amnesty.org/library/Index/ENGASA110072005?open&of =ENG-325

- Afghan Women's Network, "Appeal to Support Afghan Women's Network," January, 2008. http://www.afghanwomensnetwork.org/
- 40. Agency France Press, "Girls disadvantaged in Afghan education," April 21, 2008. http://afp.google.com/article/ ALeqM5ggUUzdwYgD\_QjFLlTqcs5HKlLg-w

Reuters, "Only 35 percent of Afghan schoolchildren are girls," April 21, 2008. http://www.iht.com/articles/reuters/2008/04/21/ asia/OUKWD-UK-AFGHAN-EDUCATION.php

- Afghans for Tomorrow, "Ismael Mayar Primary School Wardak, 2007 Report," November 6, 2007. http://www.afghans4tomorrow.com/default.asp?contentID=64
- 42. IRIN, "Afghanistan: Losing Hope Women in Afghanistan," June 18, 2007. http://www.IRINnews.org/Report.aspx?ReportId=72775
- John Pilger, "What good friends left behind," *The Guardian*, September 20, 2003. http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2003/ sep/20/afghanistan.weekend7
- 44. Kolhatkar and Ingalls, Bleeding Afghanistan, 2006, 8.
- 45. Mahmood Mamdani, Good Muslim, Bad Muslim: America, the Cold War and the Roots of Terror (New York: Pantheon, 2004).
- 46. BBC News, "Profile: Gulbuddin Hekmatyar," January 28, 2003. http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/middle\_east/2701547.stm
- 47. Declan Walsh, "Warlords and women take seats in Afghan parliament," *The Guardian*, December 19, 2005. http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2005/dec/19/afghanistan.declanwalsh
- Afghanistan Justice Project, "Casting Shadows: War Crimes and Crimes against Humanity: 1978-2001," 2005. http://afghanistanjusticeproject.org/ warcrimesandcrimesagainsthumanity19782001.pdf
- 49. Walsh, "Warlords and women take seats in Afghan parliament," *The Guardian*, 2005.
- Griff Witte, "Afghans Modify Amnesty Bill To Allow War Crimes Trials," Washington Post, March 11, 2007. http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/ article/2007/03/10/AR2007031001263.html
- Human Rights Watch, "Afghanistan: Reinstate Malalai Joya in Parliament," May 21, 2008. http://www.hrw.org/english/ docs/2008/05/21/afghan18897.htm
- United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, "Afghanistan: Opium Survey 2007," November 16, 2007. http://www.unodc.org/ documents/crop-monitoring/Afghanistan-Opium-Survey-2007.pdf
- 53. Thomas Schweich, "Is Afghanistan a Narco-State?" New York Times Magazine, July 27, 2008. http://www.nytimes. com/2008/07/27/magazine/27AFGHAN-t.html?pagewanted=1&\_ r=1&sq=opium%20afghanistan&st=cse&scp=9
- 54. Scott Baldauf and Faye Bowers, "Afghanistan Riddled with Drug Ties," *Christian Science Monitor*, May 13, 2005. http://www.csmonitor.com/2005/0513/p01s04-wosc.html
- 55. United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC), "Opium cultivation in Afghanistan down by a fifth," August 26, 2008. http://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/frontpage/opium-cultivation-in-afghanistan-down-by-a-fifth.html
- 56. Carlotta Gall, "Afghanistan's Opium Harvest Shrinks After Record Crop, U.N. Says," *New York Times*, August 28, 2008. http://www.nytimes.com/2008/08/27/world/asia/27afghan. html?scp=1&sq=opium%20afghanistan&st=cse

UNODC, "Opium cultivation in Afghanistan down by a fifth," 2008.

- 57. Rosen, "How We Lost the War We Won," Rolling Stone, 2008.
- 58. Ibid.

Agence France Presse, "Karzai admits failure in securing Afghanistan," October 29, 2008. http://afp.google.com/article/ ALeqM5jkTP\_wKPqp8diSErE0J9pwd\_PQ4A

- UNAMA, "Current crises threaten to plunge more Afghans into poverty, warns UN official," October 20, 2008. http://www.unama-afg.org/\_latestnews/2008/08oct20-undp.html
- IRIN, "Afghanistan: Ministry warns of severe food shortage," October 16, 2008. http://www.IRINnews.org/Report. aspx?ReportId=80943
- Fisnik Abrashi, "US-funded survey says Afghans are pessimistic," Associated Press, October 28, 2008. http://abcnews.go.com/ International/wireStory?id=6129117
- IRIN, "Timeline of cluster munitions use," May 16, 2008. http://www.irinnews.org/Report.aspx?ReportId=78269
   Human Rights Watch, "Fatally Flawed: Cluster Bombs and their

use by the United States in Afghanistan," December 2002. http://hrw.org/reports/2002/us-afghanistan/

- 63. Human Rights Watch, "U.S. Cluster Bombs Killed Civilians in Afghanistan," December 18, 2002. http://www.iansa.org/ news/2002/december2002/hrw\_pr181202.htm
- Unicef, "On International Mine Awareness Day, Afghanistan still copes with landmines," April 3, 2008. http://www.unicef.org/ infobycountry/afghanistan\_43465.html
- 65. US Campaign to Ban Cluster Bombs, "110 Countries Agree to Cluster Bomb Ban, Despite U.S. Pressure," May 29, 2008. http://www.banminesusa.org/
- 66. Jody Williams, "US subverts the cluster bomb ban," *The Boston Globe*, May 24, 2008. http://www.boston.com/bostonglobe/ editorial\_opinion/oped/articles/2008/05/24/us\_subverts\_the\_ cluster\_bomb\_ban/
- 67. Human Rights Watch, "Safe Refuge Must Be Provided for Afghan Refugees," September 20, 2006. http://www.hrw.org/en/ news/2001/09/20/safe-refuge-must-be-provided-afghan-refugees
- UNAMA, "More than 250,000 Afghans returned home this year, reports UN agency" October 7, 2008. http://www.unama-afg. org/\_latestnews/2008/08oct07-refugees-return.html
   CBC Naug. "276 700 Afghan refusees returned home this user."

CBC News, "276,700 Afghan refugees returned home this year: UN refugee agency," November 3, 2008. http://www.cbc.ca/world/story/2008/11/03/un-afghanistan.html

- Aunohita Mojumdar, "Afghanistan's Refugee Challenge," Al Jazeera, August 12, 2008. http://english.aljazeera.net/ focus/2008/08/2008812135027967466.html
- Rhoda Margesson, "Afghan Refugees: Current Status and Future Prospects," CRS Report for Congress, January 26, 2007. http://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/row/RL33851.pdf
- 71. IRIN, "Afghanistan: Returnees bemoan government's 'empty promises," August 14, 2008. http://www.irinnews.org/Report.aspx?ReportId=79813
- 72. iCasualties.org, "Coalition Military Fatalities By Year," iCasualties.org: Operation Enduring Freedom, updated daily (accessed November 6, 2008). http://www.icasualties.org/oef/default.aspx
- 73. Ilana Bet-El, "We don't do change here," *The Guardian*, November 6, 2008. http://www.guardian.co.uk/ commentisfree/2008/nov/06/eu-uselections2008

CBC News, "Canada won't rethink 2011 Afghanistan pullout after Obama win: Cannon," November 5, 2008. http://www.cbc.ca/ canada/story/2008/11/05/obama-afghanistan.html

- 74. Drew Brown, "Obama: 'Taking the fight' to Afghanistan," *Stars and Stripes*, November 6, 2008. http://www.stripes.com/article.asp ?section=104&article=65769&archive=true
- 75. Agency France Press, "Most Britons want troops out of Afghanistan: poll," November 12, 2008. http://afp.google.com/ article/ALeqM5iDAIDVoYEb9h6trv1wYV55GKVVSA
- 76. Craig Whitlock, "Germany Rebuffs U.S. On Troops in Afghanistan," Washington Post, February 2, 2008. http:// www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2008/02/01/ AR2008020103141.html

- 77. Judy Dempsey and Alan Cowell, "More German troops to Afghanistan," *International Herald Tribune*, June 25, 2008. http://www.iht.com/articles/2008/06/25/europe/25german.php
- Joerg Wolf, "Afghanistan: Germany's Troop Surge," *Atlantic Review*, July 7, 2008. http://atlanticreview.org/archives/1111-Afghanistan-Germanys-Troop-Surge.html
- 79. Reuters, "Canada won't extend Afghan commitment, minister says," *Yahoo News*, November 9, 2008. http://news.yahoo.com/s/nm/20081110/wl\_nm/us\_afghan\_canada;\_ylt=AsAA6z13.DfAqu6TtMCFQB9m.3QA
- Spiegel, "French Opposition Demands Rethink of Afghanistan Mission," August 20, 2008. http://www.spiegel.de/international/ europe/0,1518,573220,00.html
- 81. Brown, "Obama," Stars and Stripes, 2008.
- 82. Adam Sage, "Pressure grows on Nicolas Sarkozy for Afghanistan pullout," *The London Times*, August 23, 2008. http://www.timesonline.co.uk/tol/news/world/europe/article4592903.ece
- Assembly of Social Movements, "Final declaration of the Assembly of Social Movements – 2009 To change Europe," September 21, 2008. http://www.esf2008.org/news/finaldeclaration-of-the-assembly-of-social-movements-2009-to-changeeurope
- 84. Kirk Semple and Andrew W. Lehren, "500: Deadly U.S. Milestone in Afghan War," *The New York Times*, August 6, 2008. http://www. nytimes.com/2008/08/07/us/07afghan.html?pagewanted=1

Brown, "Obama," Stars and Stripes, 2008.

- iCasualties.org, "Coalition Military Fatalities By Year," (accessed November 6, 2008).
- RAND news release, "One in Five Iraq and Afghanistan Veterans Suffer from PTSD or Major Depression," April 17. 2008. http:// www.rand.org/news/press/2008/04/17/
- 87. Rosen, "How We Lost the War We Won," Rolling Stone, 2008.
- Ann Scott Tyson, "Support Sought in Afghan Mission," Washington Post, October 29, 2008. http://www.washingtonpost. com/wp-dyn/content/article/2008/10/28/AR2008102803856.html
- Democracy Now!, "Headlines for October 29, 2008," October 29, 2008. http://www.democracynow.org/2008/10/29/headlines#8
- Nic Robertson, "Source: Saudi hosts Afghan peace talks with Taliban reps," CNN.com, October 5, 2008. http://www.cnn. com/2008/WORLD/asiapcf/10/05/afghan.saudi.talks/index.html
- 91. Anand Gopal, "Afghanistan's emerging antiwar movement," *Christian Science Monitor*, October 20, 2008. http://www.csmonitor.com/2008/1020/p07s02-wosc.html
- 92. Ibid.
- Martin Vennard, "Afghan women decry Taleban talks," *BBC News*, October 29, 2008. http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/south asia/7698216.stm
- North Atlantic Treaty Organization, "NATO in Afghanistan," NATO topics, November 5, 2008. http://www.nato.int/issues/afghanistan/index.html
- 95. David Stringer, "Britain to NATO members: help more in Afghanistan," Associated Press, November 11, 2008. http:// ap.google.com/article/ALeqM5htW0bU7hfNxqefVbiW\_ njQOIIJggD94D1JQG0
- 96. Ibid.

Robert Burns, "AP: Exclusive: Bush study favors bigger Afghan army," *Associated Press*, November 7. 2008. http://ap.google.com/article/ALeqM5iWxiu65iLP4CvDJ7BEsBOx-u\_vdwD94A4Q401

- 97. Ibid.
- Mark Mazzetti, "Military Death Toll Rises in Afghanistan," *The New York Times*, July 2, 2008. http://www.nytimes. com/2008/07/02/washington/02military.html
- 99. Rosen, "How We Lost the War We Won," Rolling Stone, 2008.

- 100. Seth Colter Walls, "Brzezinski: Surge in Afghanistan Risky, Some McCain Backers Want World War IV," *Huffington Post*, July 25, 2008. http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2008/07/25/brzezinskiwarns-against\_n\_114999.html
- 101. Brown, "Obama," Stars and Stripes, 2008.
- 102. John F. Burns, "Afghan Officials say airstrike killed civilians," New York Times, October 16, 2008. http://www.nytimes. com/2008/10/17/world/asia/17afghan.html?scp=2&sq=john%20 burns%20afghan%20officials&st=cse
- 103. Rosen, "How We Lost the War We Won," Rolling Stone, 2008.
- 104. CBC News, "100 militants reported killed in Afghanistan," October 12, 2008. http://www.cbc.ca/world/story/2008/10/12/ afghanistan-battles.html
- 105. Carlotta Gall, "Afghanistan Tests Waters for Overture to Taliban," New York Times, October 29, 2008. http://www.nytimes. com/2008/10/30/world/asia/30taliban.html?pagewanted=1&\_ r=1&sq=Afghanistan&st=cse&scp=2
- 106. Nahal Toosi, "Pakistan says next US leader must stop attacks," Associated Press, November 4, 2008. http://ap.google.com/article/ ALeqM5hkiMxbHNH0BqgpWA2ZG6VD6wVTmAD94845302
- 107. Matt Renner and Maya Schenwar, "US Raids Ignore International Law," *Truthout*, October 28, 2008. http://www.truthout. org/102808R
- 108. Nahal Toosi, "Pakistan says next US leader must stop attacks," Associated Press, November 4, 2008. http://ap.google.com/article/ ALeqM5hkiMxbHNH0BqgpWA2ZG6VD6wVTmAD94845302
- 109. Sachin Parashar, "Obama win: Bad news for Pakistan," *The Times of India*, November 6, 2008. http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/ Obama\_win\_Bad\_news\_for\_Pakistan/articleshow/3679186.cms
- 110. Muhammad Bilal and Sajjad Malik, "Pakistan will not allow US attacks on its territory, says Gilani," *Daily Times*, November 12, 2008. http://www.dailytimes.com.pk/default.asp?page=2008%5C1 1%5C12%5Cstory\_12-11-2008\_pg1\_5
- 111. Paul Cruickshank, "Strike anywhere at al-Qaida," *The Guardian*, November 12, 2008. http://www.guardian.co.uk/commentisfree/ cifamerica/2008/nov/12/barack-obama-al-qaida
- 112. Seth G. Jones and Martin C. Libicki, "How Terrorist Groups End: Lessons for Countering al Qa'ida" (Rand Corporation study, 2008). http://www.rand.org/pubs/monographs/MG741-1/

Parashar, "Obama win," The Times of India, 2008.

- 113. Jones and Libicki, "How Terrorist Groups End" (Rand Corporation, 2008).
- 114. Tom A. Peter, "National Intelligence Estimate: Al Qaeda stronger and a threat to US homeland," *Christian Science Monitor*, July 19, 2007. http://www.csmonitor.com/2007/0718/p99s01-duts.html
- 115. Associated Press, "Report: Afghan al-Qaeda stronger," USA Today, April 30, 2008. http://www.usatoday.com/news/ washington/2008-04-30-statedept-terrorism\_N.htm
- 116. Associated Press, "Foreign al-Qaeda recruits on rise in Afghanistan," USA Today, July 17, 2008. http://www.usatoday. com/news/world/2008-07-17-afghanwar\_N.htm
- 117. Malalai Joya, "Bearing Witness: The Afghan Tragedy," *The Nation*, October 7. 2008. http://www.thenation.com/doc/20081020/ joya